Lebanon Town Council

Regular Monthly Meeting
Town Hall, Lebanon, Virginia
Monday, September 14, 2020
6:00 P.M.
Council Members Present:
Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor






DeAnna C. Jackson, Vice- Mayor






A. Doyle Fields, Council Member
Scott J. Gilmer, Council Member











Mary J. Stanley, Council Member





M. Elijah Leonard, Council Member






W. Bradley Lambert, Council Member


Staff Members Present:

Kevin L. Blankenship, Town Manager






A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council 





Richard Eric Deskins, Chief of Police










Kevin D. Tiller, Town Attorney
I.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dodi.
II.
Prayer:  Mr. Blankenship
III.
Pledge of Allegiance

IV.
Edit for items not on the agenda:
 Mr. Lambert requested to add under Item J. CDL training program for Town Employees.   
Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the agenda with amended item was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
V.
Edit and approve minutes from the 08/10/20 regular council meeting, 08/19/20 called council meeting. 

Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the minutes from the 08/10/20 regular council meeting, 08/19/20 called council meeting was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
VI.
Approve accounts payable and capital assets for the month of August:

Mr. Gilmer requested if possible to pay Appalachian Power bill in the amount of $31,027.50 from the downtown revitalization funds, pay Baker Roofing Company in the amount of $5,880.00 from CProp funds and to omit the Lane Group bill for the amount of $23,140.00.  


Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the accounts payable for the month of August with amended items was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

VII.
New Business
A.      Conditional Use Permit Review

Mr. Ramey, Chairman of the Planning Commission, discussed the Conditional Use Permit that had been approved at the Town Council Meeting January 14, 2013, concerning the property located at 1930 East Main Street for Wayne Musick to place an automotive service.  The permit states that vehicles can be parked to the front and sides of the two buildings closest to Main Street.

Mr. Musick stated that at the January 14, 2013 Town Council Meeting, he understood he could park vehicles at the front, side and behind the first building which he has used from the first day of business.  After some time, the second building was torn down.

Mr. Lambert stated that the Conditional Use Permit only permits for parking on the front and sides of the building.  Mr. Musick advised that he understood the Town Council to request for no vehicles parked behind the second building. 

Ms. Jackson questioned if any untagged vehicles were parked at his business, Mr. Musick stated a couple of untagged vehicles was parked there.  

Ms. Stanley questioned how many vehicles were at the back of the first building.  Mr. Musick stated a larger box vehicle was waiting on a motor and maybe a couple other vehicles waiting on parts.

Mayor Dodi advised Mr. Musick he had 30-Days to comply with the Conditional Use Permit guidelines.

B.       Pat Gray-Constitution Week

Mayor Dodi presented the Constitution Week Resolution to Ms. Gray.

C.       Kelly McBribe-RCPL Story Walk

Ms. McBribe proposed for the Town Council approve for the Russell County Library to place pages of a story book at the parks for children to walk through and read the pages.  She stated that this project would be no cost to the Town and provided by volunteers.
Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve for the Russell County Library to utilize the Town Parks to provide story walks for the kids and to start by using the Lebanon Community Center Park area.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
D.       Recognitions of Heroic Efforts

Mayor Dodi presented a Certificates of Heroic Actions to recognize heroic efforts during the motor vehicle accident that occurred on June 22, 2020 on Route 71, to the following individuals:

Danny Ray Chaney, Clayton Paul Chaney, R. J. Blackwell, Lance Blackwell, Clinton Patrick Collins, Matthew Baker, David and Kayla Maggard, Steve and Linda Fletcher (not present), Thomas Lester (not present).      

E.       Bid Opening-Bathrooms near the Lebanon Community Center:
Mayor Dodi opened the bids for construction of bathrooms near the Lebanon Community Center.



Steffey Construction Inc.

$37,850.00



Ken’s Construction Company

$63,715.00

F.       CDBG Resolution

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the CDBG Resolution as presented.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.  

G.       Cares Fund Committee Recommendations

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Leonard, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the requested amount of $171,802.50 from the Town Department Supervisors for CARES Act supplies, approve the COVID-19 Small Business Relief Grant funds for the 21 applicants for the total amount of $105,000, reimburse the Town regarding the decrease in utility billing for Town Citizens in the amount of $22,975.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.  
H.       Russell Theater Bid Documents discussion

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the Town Council unanimously voted to place the bid for the Russell Theater in the Lebanon News and Bristol Herald Courier for two weeks with the deadline set for October 13, 2020 at 4:00 P.M.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
I.       COVID-19 Prevention Plan

Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to adopt the COVID-19 and Infectious Disease Prevention Plan provided by VRSA as guidelines for the Town of Lebanon.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye. 

J.       CDL employee training
Mr. Lambert requested the Town team with Southwest Virginia Workforce Development Board to enable Town Employees the opportunity to receive their CDL training.  At the present time only one Town Employee has a Class A Driver’s License.  The program would pay up to $12,500 per project to train qualified workers.  The Town would only be required to pay the employees salary during the training and after completion of the program an increase in salary.

Mr. Leonard requested he needed more clarification regarding the program.  The Town Council agreed to reconvene their meeting to discuss the CDL program on Wednesday, September 23, 2020.
VIII.       Public Request:
A. Alice Meade stated her concerns regarding the County’s Fitness Center closing by                    September 30, 2020.  She attends chair yoga classes.  Mayor Dodi advised the Town is hoping to have the Lebanon Community Center open by October.
B.
Kelly Gilmer discussed the states that succeed from the union, other states desired to preserve the institution of slavery.  
C.
Bobby Keys expressed his feelings concerning someone accusing him of breaking in the press box.  He stated that he has been a coach over the girls travel ball for several years and was given a key to the press box.  He always called and scheduled for his team to use the field.  The Town Council apologized for any inconvenience he experienced, they explained the situation was from lack of communication.  
IX.
Recess:  7:49 P.M.

X.
Resume:  7:59 P.M.

XI.
Town Managers Report


Brad Cook, Lebanon Volunteer Fire Department Chief, discussed the Fire Truck specs.  He stated once the bid is awarded it could take up to 15 to 24 months to actually receive the truck.  He stated they were now billing for automobile accidents, therefore any monies received would go toward funding the fire truck.


Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to advertise the bid for the Fire Truck.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.


Mr. Cook advised that the County donated $30,000 in CARES Act Funds to the Fire Department.  He advised that the larger purchase orders needed to be taken from those funds. 

Mr. Blankenship advised that the Town had been awarded $4,000 in a VRSA Grant.  He advised this amount would go toward the purchase of trench panels.

Mr. Blankenship presented a progress update on the Downtown Revitalization Phase B.


Mr. Blankenship presented an update on the Brandon Rasnake Utilities, Greg Fields Utilities and William Gibson Utilities.


Mr. Blankenship advised that he had drafted a letter to VDOT for an extension on the Gateway project.

Mr. Blankenship advised that due to the recent flooding on Twin Circle Drive the Street Department has replaced a drainpipe. 

Mr. Blankenship advised that due to not receiving funds from VDOT until later this fall he requested to wait until spring for W-L Construction to pave and Clatterbuck Painting for pavement markings.  The Town Council agreed with his recommendation.  

Mr. Blankenship advised that he met with Billy, Eric and Chris at site for the firing range.  He advised that they agreed to cut down on the size of the range and the police officer met with the adjacent property owners.  None of the owners stated that they foresaw any issues with the firing range being next to their property.  Chris Kiser stated that the railroad had agreed to donate plus deliver about 50 railroad ties to use at the range.

Mr. Blankenship presented the Russell County Emergency Operations Plan. 

Upon motion made by Ms. Stanley, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve the Emergency Operations Plan provided by Russell County and approve for Jess Powers to serve as the Emergency Management Coordinator.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.        


Mr. Blankenship advised that Anna Meade has requested an increase in her fees for each apartment unit because of the decrease in the number of apartment units for the Downtown Revitalization Upper Story Housing.  The fee amount would be $4000 per unit instead of the proposed amount of $3,500.  The Town Council agreed to approve her request.

XII.
Town Chief of Police Report


Chief Deskins discussed the Police report.  Chief Deskins advised that the Town was approved to purchase a new Police Vehicle using the USDA Rural Development Grant.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve for Chief Deskins to move forward with the purchase of a Police Vehicle using the USDA Rural Development Grant Funds.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

XIII.
Town Attorney Report

Mr. Tiller advised that he had filed a garnishment on Anthony Walsh.  He advised that the court date was set for the nuisance property.  
XIV.
Enter closed session:  9:26 P.M.
A. Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the Town Council unanimously voted to go into closed session under Code Section 2.2-3711(A)(1) (7) for the purpose of personnel for Parks and Recreation personnel, Police personnel, Administration personnel and legal for current litigation of the Town. The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
B.

Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to return to regular session.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

C.

A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council, presented the Roll Call Vote:





Virginia Code, 1950, Section 2.2-3712(D)




Do you certify that to the best of your knowledge, (1) the Town Council in its’ closed session; only discussed public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this Chapter and (2) that only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed, or considered in the meeting by the Town Council.  Any member of the Town Council who believes that there was a departure from the requirements of clauses (1) and (2), shall so state prior to the vote, indicating the substance of the departure that, in their judgment, has taken place.



  
The roll call vote was as follows: Mayor Dodi, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye;  Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye; Mr. Blankenship, Aye; Mr. Tiller, Aye. 

XV.
 Adjourn closed session:  11:45 P.M.

XVI.
 Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to promote Chris Kiser to Lieutenant but still work the road as needed and promote Tyler Hart to Special Investigation Sergeant.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Ms. Jackson, the Town Council unanimously voted to proceed with the lowest bidder for construction on the Lebanon Community Park bathrooms which is Steffey Construction Inc. (providing the bid meets all the specs provided by the Town).  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Mr. Fields, the Town Council unanimously voted to provide hazard pay under the VRSA guidelines for high risk employees $1,250 and for medium risk employees $750.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
XVII.
Adjourn:  11:53 P.M.


Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Mr. Leonard, the Town Council unanimously
voted to adjourn to reconvene on September 23, 2020 at 6:00 P.M.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
__________________________________
    __________________________________

Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor
    
    A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes recorded by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes prepared by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
